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BEFORE THE 

PHILADELPHIA WATER, SEWER AND STORM WATER RATE BOARD 

 

In the Matter of the Philadelphia Water 

Department’s Proposed Changes in Water, 

Wastewater and Stormwater Rates and Related 

Charges 
 

: 

: 

: 

: 

For:  Fiscal Years 2022-2023 

 

ORDER DENYING REQUEST FOR RECUSAL:  SKIENDZIELEWSKI 

  On May 10, 2021, Micheal Skiendzielewski. a participant in the pending general 

rate proceeding for Fiscal Years (FY) 2022 and 2023, by email requested “recusal of counsel to 

the Water Rate Board due to the relevant decision-making, conflicts” claiming that “WRB has a 

basic and primary professional responsibility to ensure and safeguard the processes, reports and 

deliberations that occur and are produced from such deleterious effects such as conflicts of interest, 

unprofessional conduct, unethical decision making, etc. as evidenced on the record by counsel to 

the Water Rate Board.” He attached as support a letter, dated May 18, 2017, from this counsel.  

 

  This request is DENIED.  Not only did Mr. Skiendzielewski fail to present any 

credible evidence to support his request, but the letter also itself makes clear the probity, 

professionalism and integrity of the involved individual, who was tasked by the Mayor with 

responding “behalf of the entire City of Philadelphia” to Mr. Skiendzielewski’s “abusive and 

disruptive” behavior in repeatedly contacting City officials.  Indeed, I have attached the letter 

which speaks for itself. 

 

  Mr. Skiendzielewski has shown the same behavior in this case, with his continued 

refusal to recognize the scope of the proceeding before the Rate Board, in both this and the 

preceding rate proceeding, to the point where I had to issue an Order in Limine (April 16, 2021) 

addressed to his participation.  Specifically, I excluded from the proceeding “(i) allegations of 

“financial impropriety” in the operation, management and disposition of the HELP Loan program, 

(ii) allegations of misconduct by Counsel for Water Revenue Board (“WRB”), and (iii) allegations 

related to the 2017 investigation by [name omitted].” 
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  While the Rate Board welcomes the participation of the customers in conducting 

open and transparent proceedings to evaluate the rate requests of the Philadelphia Water 

Department, it cannot allow Mr. Skiendzielewski to continue to raise issues that are clearly outside 

the scope of this proceeding to address the proposed rates and charges for FY 2022 and 2023. 

 

 

Marlane R. Chestnut         May 11, 2021 

Hearing Officer 
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